Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

May 10. 2021
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm on Monday, May 10, 2021.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Barbara Phillips, Burton Seymour and Randy Rundle and Charles Hebbard. Also present was Attorney Mattacola, Sole Assessor Holly Osterhoudt, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, and five (5) residents. Codes Officer Fred Fox was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance. The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Bonnie Stannard, Dewy Road asked the Board for an explanation of the increase in her water bill.  Supervisor Eisnor explained the aging infrastructure in the Spencer Water District and the repair costs incurred last year.  The Supervisor explained that a water district must be self-sustaining and those who benefit from the service must absorb any repair costs.  Susan Perritano, Route 26, asked if the costs will be decreased once the repair costs have been satisfied.  The Supervisor replied that because the Town has only been charging enough to pay for the cost of the water, there are no reserves set aside in this district.  The water charges could decrease eventually but it is unlikely.

Councilperson Hebbard explained the situation in the Tindall Water District.

Both ladies thanked the Board for explaining this to them. 

There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported:
· The Highway Department has been out picking up brush and mowing lawns. We will start road side mowing when things begin to dry up.

· We have been hauling stone for the cemetery and will be starting the roadway soon.

· We’ve received 40 loads of road millings from NYSDOT.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessor’s report.
Sole Assessor Holly Osterhoudt submitted the following report:
Grievance day is on May 18, 2021. If you wish to grieve your assessment you must fill out form RP-524 which is available on the NYS website or in the assessment office. All completed forms must be returned by May 10, 2021 to be heard by grievance day. If the completed form is not returned by that day there may be a delay in the procedure. Changes made to your assessment will be mailed to you in the beginning of May to allow time for a grievance to be filed. If you feel that your assessment is fair but your taxes are too high, you must address this with the taxing jurisdiction as grievance day cannot change taxes.

I will be out taking photos of properties over the spring and summer. I drive a 2012 Grey Ford Explorer. If I am taking photos of your property and you have a question…please ask it!

Tax Collector, Margaret Leone asked the Assessor if she was referring the County when she spoke of the “Taxing Authority”.  Assessor Osterhoudt replied yes, because there is no Town tax in Westmoreland. 

The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for her report.
Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox previously submitted this report:

4-15-19  5845 Scadden Rd. Violation notice sent for junk and debris on the entire property (scrape metal, demolished trailer etc.) property maintenance on the house, garbage & junk vehicles. Order to Remedy Date 5-21-19

3-9-20 Spoke with deceased owner's son, Brian Grant. Going to work with him on cleaning up property. He has already started. Photo(s) taken 3-12-20.  

6-4-19  5651 Blackman Rd  Burn out house on Cattle Farm. Zoned Agriculture, researching how to pursue posting property. 

7-2-19 No permits pulled to demolish or repair. Will move to post building unfit/unsafe and move the case to court. Property posted. Owners indicated through counsel that they would like some time to consult a contractor for advice how to proceed, either demo or repair. 

12-4-19  7202 Cooper St. Being posted Unfit for Human Occupancy 12-9-19 Unsanitary conditions, Order to vacate by December 18, 2019. Order to Remedy by January 6, 2020. 

1-6-20 Owner currently living in placarded building with very little progress. 9 cats have been placed in a shelter by the owner. The matter will be brought to court.

2-5-20 scheduled court appearance adjourned until 4-1-20 after attorneys conferred.

8-25-20 Owner still living in placarded building. Building remains unfit for human occupancy. 

8-26-20 Case adjourned until 9-23-20. Defendants’ attorney asked for case to be adjourned until 12-2-20. Case adjourned until January. Some progress being made. Attempting to conduct onsite inspection the end of December 2020. 

1-27-21 Still waiting court appearance. 

4-23-20 4852 State Rte 233 Notice of stop work order for a fence erected without a permit.

5-5-20  Violation notices with order to remedy set for 6-9-20.

8-25-20 Tenant has picked up application for fence permit. Has not been turned in as of today.  

7-8-20  6924 Dix Rd. Notice of violation written for junk and debris from fire destroyed house. OTR set for 8-12-20. Mailing issue OTR extended until 8-26-20.

8-25-20 Violation still remains. Defendant spoke with Town Supervisor, stated they are going to try and sell property as is. He stated he has not insurance on the house.  

10-27-20  6304 Rte 26. Notice of violation written for a collapsed structure.  OTR set for 12-1-20. Working with Hubbert Prichard to resolve the issue. 

12-1-20 demo permit application turned in.  

11-9-20 5218 Rte. 233. Notice of violation written 11-10-20 for property maintenance violations. OTR set for 1-5-2021.

1-27-21 Bartlett Rd vacant lot owned by Robert and David Besig has a greyhound bus parked on it. Owners indicated they will have it out of there late spring early summer. Re-visit April/May 2021. April 20, 2021 Abated.  

2-17-21  6189 W Carter Rd. Junk and Debris. Going to address in the spring when I can get a clearer picture of all that is there as most of it is buried in snow at this time. I updated the complainant as well.

4-6-21 Notice of violation written. OTR set for May 11, 2021.  





3-9-21 4691 Rte 233 Apt 1 OCSS Complaint. Interior property maintenance violations cited. OTR date set for April 12, 2021. Extend one week. April 21, 2021 Abated.

3-16-21 5288 Furnace St. Notice of violation written 3-24-21 for a side porch exterior wall deteriorating causing the porch to give way as ground underneath erodes. OTR set for April 27, 2021. In process of obtaining a building permit to make repairs. Building permit in place. 

6-16-21 7327 E Main St. Notice of violation written for junk and debris. OTR set for 4-13-21. Violation abated.  

3-30-21 7383 E Main St. Fire. Notice of Violation and Placard for fire damaged building (The Grange) on 3-29-21. OTR set for 4-30-21. Extended until 5-31-21.

3-30-21 5776 Rte. 26. Notice of Violation  and Placard written  for partially collapsed detached garage. OTR set for 4-30-21.

3-30-21 6385 Rte 26. Notice of Violation written for property maintenance. OTR set for 4-30-21. 

3-30-21 5917 Schieferstine Rd. Notice of Violation written for property maintenance and camper in disrepair. OTR set for 4-30-21. 

3-30-21  5939 Rte 26. Notice of Violations written for property maintenance (owners and tenants). OTR set for 4-30-21. 

4-21-21 5354 Rte 233 Dollar General. Notice of Violation written for cooler and electrical problems. OTR set for 5-21-21. 

4-27-21 7398 Cider St. Car struck garage causing damage. Notice of Violation written. OTR set for 5-31-21. 

5-4-21 6361 Rt. 26. Tenant complaint regarding windows not functioning properly. Spoke with owner. OTR set for June 1, 2021. 

Codes Officer Patrick Baron issued the following building permits in April.
1. [image: image1.emf]4/21/21 2021-021 Carey Christopher 5032 Albrecht rd 288.000-1-9 AG Pool $30.00

4/21/21 2021-022 Armstrong David 5288 Furnace Street 302.004-2-16 Replace Porch $25.00

4/21/21 2021-023 Genther Carrie 6924 Lowell Road 302.000-2-36 AG Pool $30.00

4/21/21 2021-024 Brown David 7258 State Route 5 326.000-2-59 Fence & Storage Shed $60.00

4/21/21 2021-025 Murphy  Robert  26 Seymour Lane 314.000-1-56.20 Fence - Stage $60.00

4/21/21 9986.00 Bulger  Steven 5983 Eureka Road 288.000-1-40.1 Truss ID Symbol $20.00

4/22/21 2021-026 Madonia  Patrick 6564 College Hill Road 335.000-2-18.5 Fence $20.00

4/22/21 2021-027 Paulikowski Chris 5413 Jenkins Road 301.000-1-38 Garage Addition $90.00

4/22/21 2021-028 Hulett Jennifer 6344 Lowell Road 301.000-1-21.11 Roof Solar $75.00

4/22/21 2021-029 Smith Donna 6932 O'Brien Road 289.000-1-57.1 1 Family/Septic $263.36

4/22/21 2021-030 Piersall Kyle 6330 Lowell Road 301.000-1-21.13 1 Family/Septic $249.32

$2,161.68


Councilperson Rundle spoke of the houses on Dix Road and Bartlett Road.  
Water Plant Operator, Ted Flint submitted the following Water Report for April.
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed numerous UFPO dig requests.

· Water shut-off was repaired at a house on Rte 233 in front of Westmoreland Middle School by Seymour Excavating. 

· Starting to work on getting quotes for an internal water tank inspection. It’s been over 5 years since our last inspection. Waiting responses from 2 companies. 

· Received replacement chlorinator from Gartner Equipment. 

· Semiannual hydrant flushing will begin the second week of June. 

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig request.

· Cover that was damaged over the winter by a residents’ snow plow was replaced by the corner of Rte 233 & South Street. Was replaced by owner at his expense. 

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.
Supervisor Eisnor informed the Board that sometime last December or January someone hit one of our fire hydrants on Cider Street. After a couple of days someone stole the hydrant.  We have not been able to pinpoint a day or time and are unable to locate a policy report.  Ted Flint has ordered a new hydrant.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the Macrobac is closing.  They did all our water testing for us.  Ted Flint has contacted Mohawk Valley Water Authority and they are willing to do out testing, but it will be more work for Ted.

The Supervisor also advised the Board that the Oneida County Health Department is no longer going to produce our water quality reports.  The Town pays the County Health Department $375.00 annually for water testing schedules, inspections and to create these reports for us.  Now we have to hire a third party; at the cost of $300.00; to prepare the reports.  Supervisor Eisnor plans on writing to the County Health Department to ask for some of the money back. 
Supervisor Eisnor stated that Sarah Klein has been hired as the new Reading Center Clerk.  She is going for her Librarian Masters and this job is her internship.  She is planning on doing some programs this summer.
Attorney Mattacola stated that he has been working on the two solar projects in Town and is now just waiting on the bond to be put into place.  Local Law # 1 of 2021 has been drafted and disseminated to the parties involved.  A public Hearing will need to be scheduled.

The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report. 
The Town Clerk submitted the following report:

In April, the Town Clerk’s office sold two (2) new dog licenses and renewed thirty-nine (39) individual dog licenses for $280.00.  Of that, $45.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $235.00. 

On April 15, 2021, eleven (11) late notices were sent out for dogs due in March 2021.  Renewal notices for sixty (60) dogs due in May were sent out on April 27, 2021.

DECALS sales totaled $263.00 in April.  $248.47 was sent to the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, the Town’s commission was $14.53.

There was one (1) marriage license issued in April for a total of $40.00.  $22.50 was sent to the New York State Department of Health and the Town’s share was $17.50.  

Fifteen (15) certified copies were issued for $150.00.

Ten (10 permanent and one (1) temporary handicapped parking permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Nineteen (19) building permits were issued for $2,086.68; nine (9) fire inspection payments were received for $450.00 and one (1) Zoning/Planning Board referrals were initiated for $75.00.  

Communications Received:

1. Paychex- poster kit.

2. Bookkeeper- cash receipts journal for March.
Checks Received:

1. Westmoreland Court

March- Ossont



$
     4,102.00

2. Jordan Madore


Pavilion Rental



$
           75.00

3. Westmoreland Court

March-Bowers



$
     6,173.00 

4. Stephen Kennedy

Culvert Pipe Install


$                    300.00

5. Westmoreland FD

Workers Comp Runoff Fee

$
    1,200.00

6. Westmoreland FD 

Fuel-February



$                    479.91

Oneida County


2nd Inst. 4th Qtr. Sales Tax

$
125,113.42

7. Camelot Village


Water Payment



$                 3,672.45

8. Camelot Village


Water Payment



$                 9,000.00

9. Camelot Village


Water Payment



$                 9,000.00

10. Westmoreland School

Fuel




$                 7,987.42

11. County of Oneida

Traffic Division Proceeds

$                 2,316.67

12. Stanwix Heights FD

Fuel- March



$                      83.41

13. Kayla Facteau
           

 Pavilion Rental



$                      75.00

14. Beverly Merriman

Vision Ins. Payment


$                      21.84

15. COCVAC


Fuel- February



$                 3,307.97

 Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Seymour advised the Board that the new Reading Center Clerk has taken over the administrator role of the Reading Center Facebook page.  She is doing a great job and the site has more hits than ever before.

Councilperson Seymour asked if we had heard back from the City of Rome regarding the Spencer Water District.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he spoke with the Water Operator of Rome.  They are very busy but are still interested in moving forward. 

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Department for helping out in the Reading Center.  They moved some furniture around and hung some shelving.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke with Sean Coletta and Rocco Migliori from Westmoreland School regarding the Summer Park Program.  They are going to see if something can be put together.

Councilperson Phillips asked if the wood chips were delivered to the Park.  Shas told they were.

Councilperson Rundle stated that the woodchips were spread at the playgrounds at the Town Park.  He made sure that they were placed in the most needed areas.  Councilperson Rundle stated that they needed more to get to the 3” layer  he feels is needed.  Councilperson Rundle thanked the Highway Department for helping.
Councilperson Rundle stated the has been dragging the ballfields, trying to get them into shape.  There is standing water on some fields and the ball teams really need to stay off them until it dries up some.

Councilperson Rundle voiced his concern over the late dig safely responses we are being charge for.

E-Z Riders has returned our contract regarding building a 40’X60’ cold storage facility on Town Property.  The only change they are proposing is the completion date, they are asking for three (3) years to complete the project.  Attorney Mattacola reviewed the contract and was fine with it.  Supervisor Eisnor would like E-Z Riders to review their plans with the Codes Officer before he signs the contract.

55 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to hold a Public Hearing at 6:00pm on June 14, 2021 regarding Local Law #1, changes to the Zoning Ordinance.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Eisnor asked Attorney Mattacola if he would do the Sexual Harassment Training for the Town again this year.  Attorney Mattacola asked the Supervisor to forward him the e-mails the Supervisor has been receiving.

The Supervisor stated that the School wants to do banners again this year for the Graduating Seniors.  The Scholl is also requesting to have a firework display on graduation night.  The Supervisor asked the School to meet with the Highway Superintendent to discuss the particulars.  

There was an accident on Cider Street where a car ran into a house.  The owner of the property is requesting a lower speed limit on Cider Street.  Because Cider Street is a County Road, the Town Board needs a resolution requesting the County Conduct a Speed Limit Study.

56 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to request the County conduct a speed limit study on Cider Street from New York State 233 to Humphrey Road for the purpose of lowering the speed limit.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
57 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Phillips, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

58 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle seconded by Councilperson Phillips, to approve and place on file the minutes of April 12, 2021 Regular Meeting as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
59 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to approve and order paid the Highway claims, vouchers #78 through #97, which totals $22,176.44.  Councilperson Rundle seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.
60 Councilperson Rundle advanced a motion to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #108- #132, which total $15,534.75.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion, all Board members voted AYE.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
61 Councilperson Phillips advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the water districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District    
vouchers #26-#33

which totals

$ 4,543.40



 Councilperson Rundle seconded the motion, all Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor stated the next Regular Meeting will be held June 12, 2021 at 6:30pm., and a public hearing will be at 6:00 pm on June 12, 2021.
Supervisor Eisnor recessed the meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one wishing to address the Board, the Supervisor re-convened to the regular session.

62 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Phillips seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting a 7:10pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk

